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EDITOR'S CORNER 

By Kristine Anderson 

The spring issue of Wdting Across the Curriculum 
presents material and articles from across the communi­
ty. This broad range of material reflects the range of our 
readership. With each additional issue, our circulation 
has increased, as has the breadth of letters and articles 
from both the public and the private sectors. 

This issue features a variety of articles reflecting several 
different perspectives and disciplines. For the first time, 
we are publishing some material written by a student for 
other students. The letter from Kathryn Blanton, a 
Southern Tech student majoring in Electrical Engineering 
Technology, stresses the importance of developing effec­
tive communication skills for career success. 

The first group of articles focuses on the importance 
of writing from an administrative point of view. The short 
article written by Robert Yancey, Acting Director of the 
Graduate Studies Program at Southern Tech, emphasizes 
the need for clear and concise writing in administration. 
The article by Maurice Chapman, a local hospital ad­
ministrator, summarizes a speech delivered to Southern 
Tech students during a Writing Across the Curriculum 
program. Chapman focuses on the value of developing 
effective communication skills in business. The article 
by Thomas Dasher, the head of the English Department 
at Valdosta State, highlights efforts to establish connec­
tions between Writing Across the Curriculum programs 
at the post-secondary level and programs at the high 
school level. 

The second cluster of articles describes Writing Across 
the Curriculum programs in place at various institutions 
and suggests various classroom practices. Susan Mor­
row's article provides an o.verview of some of the nation's 
first Writing Across the Curriculum programs in liberal 
arts institutions and technical colleges. Bob Wess's arti­
cle focuses on the on-going goals that have shaped 
Southern Tech's Writing Across the Curriculum program. 
Finally, Irving Kosow, a professor of Electrical and Com­
puter Engineering Technology, presents some practical 
suggestions for incorporating writing into engineering 
courses. 

As always, we welcome your comments and reactions 
to this issue. 

Kristine F. Anderson, Associate Editor o/Wrltlng Across the Cur­
riculum Newsletter, coordinates the English/ Reading Division 
for the Developmental Studies Department. She holds the doc­
torate in Communicative Arts. 
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LETTERS TO THE EDITOR 

Dear Editor: 
Please add me to the malling list for your Wdtlng 

Across the Curriculum Newsletter. 
Capitol Tech is trying to improve students' written and 

oral work for technical courses. Your Newsletter seems 
to contain useful suggestions and information. 

Dear Editor: 

Sincerely, 
Winifred Hayek 
Chairperson for General Studies 
Capitol Tech 
Laurel, Maryland 20708 

Your Wdtlng Across the Curriculum Newsletter is ex­
tremely helpful and we would like to be placed on your 
malling list. 

Thank you and continued success with the Newsletter. 

Dear Editor: 

Sincerely, 
Larry G. McDougle 
Associate Dean for Instruction 
The University of Toledo 
Toledo, Ohio 43606 

Please add my name to your malling list. A friend of 
mine sent me a copy of your WAC publication. I enjoyed 
the December '84 copy very much! I hope to share much 
of the content with my teachers through my Language 
Arts Bulletin. 

Dear Editor: 

Sincerely, 
Leo S. Arnold 
Language Arts Supervisor 
Boone County Schools 
Madison, West Virginia 

Would you please place my name on your mailing list 
for the Wdtlng Across the Curriculum Newsletter? I think 
it is a very useful publication and I look forward to future 
issues. 

Dear Editor: 

Sincerely, 
Elizabeth D. Hammond 
Stetson Library 
Mercer University 
Macon, Georgia 

I was delighted to read over a copy (Volume II, Number 
2) of the Wdtlng Across the Curriculum Newsletter. 

With best wishes, I hope you have continued success. 

Dear Editor: 

Sincerely, 
Gerald M. Feeney 
Associate Professor of English 
Thames Valley State 
Technical College 
Norwich, Connecticut 

Bravo! Bravo! I applaud your efforts to encourage the 
effective use of the native tongue (and pen). 



Though I am not associated with academia, my name 
was somehow included on your mailing list. Thus, I 
became aware of your efforts to incorporate writing in 
all coursework at Southern Tech. I cannot think of a more 
sensible position for the teachers of this fundamental 
skill. The mastery of communication is necessary 
regardless of the primary field of endeavor. 

Throughout my academic and business careers, I have 
been regularly astounded at the low level of writing pro• 
ficiency displayed by some of my colleagues. Even dur­
ing my M.B.A. work, I was astonished to find students, 
and, most regrettably, professors who were unable to 
write effectively. 

The argument that students should not be graded on 
their composition in courses other than English has 
always seemed trivial to me. Composition is a skill, not 
in and of itself, but to be applied in other areas. The 
logical extension of that argument is that students should 
not be graded on their mathematical skills in engineer• 
Ing courses. 

It will take many years to repair the damage that has 
occurred because of our refusal to demand good writing 
in courses other than English. You all have made a step 
in the right direction. Keep up the good work. 

Dear Editor: 

Sincerely, 
Gloria W. Thompson 
Manager, Sales Communication 
Wrangler Brand Jeans 
Greensboro, North Carolina 

We recently received a copy of Writing Across the Cur• 
riculum. We are very interested in receiving a free 
subscription to this fine Newsletter. 

Dear Editor: 

Sincerely, 
Tabby C. Bryant 
Carolina Power & Light Company 
Raleigh, North Carolina 

Dr. Joe Cox, Vice President for Academic Affairs, has 
shared with me his latest issue of Writing Across the Cur• 
riculum. I enjoyed this issue very much and would ap• 
predate being placed on your subscription list. My mail• 
Ing address is as follows: 

Dear Editor: 

Dr. Patsy 8. Reed 
Assistant Vice President 
for Academic Affairs 
Northern Arizona University 
Box 4085 
Flagstaff, AZ 86011 

Congratulations on the growing response to your 
Newsletter, as evidenced by your relationship with the 
national WAC Network. You are filling an important need 
in providing a forum through which those of us involved 
with writing across the curriculum programs can com• 
municate our shared concerns. 

Sincerely, 
Dave Davis 
University Writing Program 
The University of Utah 
345 Orson Spencer Hall 
Salt Lake City, UT 84112 
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This paper was written for English 101 class. I missed the seminar 
on communication that the rest of the class wrote about, so I came 
up with an alternative topic by using my own experiences with on­
the-job communication . All the examples used in this essay are true. 

Kathryn Blanton 

Kathryn Blanton 
1776 Freedom Drive 
Liberty, GA 30331 
November 21, 1985 

Southern Tech Freshmen 
Marietta, GA 30060 

Dear Freshmen, 

Greetings and welcome to Southern Technical In• 
stitute. This letter is directed to all freshmen with no 
previous field experience. It is especially meant for those 
of you who are now just drifting through your first English 
class. You probably think that English is not important 
to your major. You probably think that you will never use 
it again after college. Right? Wrong! 

First of all, quit thinking of it as just an English class. 
Start thinking of it as "Written Communication Skills" 
because once you're out in the field, that's how you're 
going to use it. Unless you plan to enter the job market 
as a simple production worker, you are going to have to 
write a great deal. The higher you move up the corporate 
ladder, the more you will have to write. Even if you have 
a secretary, you will have to write sometimes. I am 
writing this letter to tell you about some of the examples 
of corporate written communication that I've en• 
countered, and to tell you why it is important to make 
sure that you use it correctly when your time comes to 
use it. 

You're probably all wondering just who am I to tell you 
about written communication skills while on the job. I'll 
answer that now. I have worked two and a half years as 
a Maintenance Technician at Fotomat's developing plant, 
and a year at Soundz Music as an Electronic Technician. 
Now I'll be the first to admit that these positions of 
employment aren't very high on the corporate ladder. But 
even at these lowly levels, I had to use written com• 
munication to an extent that you probably wouldn't 
believe. 

Here are a few examples. At Fotomat, I had to keep 
a daily journal. In this journal I had to write about every 
machine that broke down during my shift, what I did to 
fix it, and what parts I had to use. Also, every machine 
had its own journal in which special problems and 
preventive maintenance had to be duly logged. If a 
dangerous or unusual problem occurred on any machine, 
I had to write a report to my supervisor informing her of 



what had happened and what was done to fix it. If an 
unusual or very expensive part was needed to fix a 
machine, I had to write out an order form and an explana­
tion of why I needed it. 

At Soundz Music, I had to write all the letters needed 
to obtain schematic diagrams for all of the equipment. 
I had to write letters to order parts, or to ask about 
special problems. Now these are only a few of the many 
examples of written communication that I had to use 
while on the job; I could name even more. So you see, 
even a simple technician writes a great deal while on the 
job. For my supervisors, who had to turn in written reports 
on what all of their employees did each day, the pile of 
paperwork grew even higher. So you can be sure that no 
matter where you end up in the business world, you will 
probably use a great deal of written communication. It 
is a very necessary part of the business world, since no 
one can listen to and remember everything that they need 
to know from day to day. 

Now that you've faced the fact that there is "English" 
after a college composition class, let's look at why it is 
important to do this "English" correctly. First of all, there 
is the matter of clarity. If your report or order form is full 
of misspelled words, incorrect punctuation, and other er­
rors, chances are it's not going to be very clear to its in­
tended reader. Some comma and diction errors can com­
pletely change the meaning of a phrase or sentence. Such 
errors can result in your orders not being carried out pro­
perly, or your reports being misunderstood. 

One example of how an error changed the meaning of 
a sentence was in this month's Reader's Dlgest's True­
Life Joke section. It was about a family who was trying 
to sell a pony saddle and a bridle. The advertisement had 
been misprinted to read: "Pony, saddle, and bridle for 
forty-five dollars." Because of one misplaced comma, 
hundreds of people called the family to find out why the 
pony was so inexpensive. 

The worst problem that an incorrect business paper will 
usually cause for you, however, is that it gives other peo­
ple the impression that you are ignorant. No matter how 
brilliant you may be, if you hand people a report that is 
filled with flagrant spelling and punctuation errors, they 
are going to assume that you are too ignorant to know 
better. They will probably make this judgment even if they 
are guilty of making the same errors. I know this is true 
because I've fallen into t his way of thinking myself. 
Several t imes I saw mistakes in other people's reports 
and I thought, "What kind of ignorant person wrote this?" 
I thought this way despite the fact that my reports were 
full of similar errors. 

So now you see why it is so important to learn written 
communication skills while in college. You will use these 
skills over and over again in both your career and your 
life in general. You must know how to use these skills, 
and you must learn to use them correctly; otherwise, your 
papers will not be clear, and you will be considered ig­
norant. Written communication is a very powerful tool 
that can help you succeed in your career. Good luck in 
your future college years. 

Sincerely, 

1{~~ 
Kathryn Blanton 
Southern Tech 
English Student 
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WRITING AND ADMINISTRATION 

By Robert T. Yancey 

During the 1984-85 academic year, I enjoyed the op­
portunity of participating in the Regents' Administrative 
Development Program (RADP). The purpose of the pro­
gram is to provide meaningful administrative experience 
to minority faculty who may be interested in competing 
for administrative vacancies which occur within the 
University System of Georgia. A secondary objective of 
the program is to increase the visibility of these minori­
ty faculty, both on their own campuses and on other cam­
puses throughout the System. 

The RADP was developed in response to the recogni­
tion of a dearth of minority representation in significant 
administrative positions throughout the System. 
Recognizing that one factor contributing to the small 
number of minority administrators is lack of relevant 
supervisory or administrative experience, the Board of 
Regents created this program as a partial remedy to that 
situation. 

The purpose of this essay is to relate some of my ex­
periences which involved the utilization of writing skills. 
Of t he ten people comprising the first class under the 
Regents' Administrative Development Program, my nine 
colleagues were assigned to various colleges, junior col­
leges, and universities throughout the System. My assign­
ment was t o the Central Office of the Board of Regents . 

It is safe to observe t hat most of my experiences as a 
"Regents' Fellow" involved meetings and writing. Fre­
quently, those two events were related to each other. For 
example, the presidents of the system's institutions meet 
each quarter. The Regents' Fellows attended three of 
those meetings as a component of our program. Not on­
ly did I attend, but I was also assigned the responsibility 
of preparing the minutes of the meetings. I also prepared 
minutes of several other kinds of meetings during my par­
ticipation in the program. In some instances, my notes 
were merely internal memoranda recounting agreements, 
assignments, and key points of discussions from staff 
meetings. On other occasions, the minutes provided such 
information as that listed above, but were for system­
wide distribution. 

Perhaps the most significant minutes that I prepared 
arose from "Productivity Management Reviews." On the 
occasions of t hose reviews, I accompanied three Vice ­
Chancellors (including the Executive Vice-Chancellor) to 
the campuses of the institutions which were under 
review. (Each system institution is reviewed on a three­
year cycle.) During these meetings between Central Of­
fice staff members and the executive staff of the institu­
tions, discussions are held regarding matters of interest 



and concern, both to the Central Office and to the institu­
tion. The discussions include such matters as cur­
riculum, capital improvements, affirmative action in­
itiatives, budgetary matt,rs, enrollment, and the like. 
Specific requests and commitments usually arise fi:om 
these reviews. It is, therefore, critical that the records 
be complete and accurate. 

Moreover, since my supervisor had once been an 
English teacher, my writing skills were subjected to even 
greater scrutiny. Eventually, I came to think of my writing 
assignments as a game, the objective of which was to 
prepare the assignments for circulation without the need 
of supervisory revision. Legend has it that no one within 
the Central Office has ever won that game, and I was no 
exception. However, toward the end of the program, I 
came very, very close. 

In addition to preparing minutes, I was required to 
write letters and memoranda to various people both in­
side and outside the University System. To my great 
satisfaction, none of my letters was ever edited or cor­
rected. I also did other kinds of writing. On one very ex­
citing occasion, I had the opportunity of introducing my 
supervisor at a luncheon called "The Hungry Club 
Forum." The introduction was embodied in a three 
minute speech that I prepared, using his resume and in­
formation that I was able to obtain, informally, from his 
friends and associates within the Central Office. 

Finally, on the last day of the program, I submitted a 
twenty-five-page report on management and organization 
efficiency within the Central Office. This report was in 
response to an assignment to perform a critical evalua­
tion and a management study of the office. My report 
proved to be the most difficult and challenging of my 
assignments. 

As in any management study or evaluation process, it 
is just as important to state information correctly as it 
is to state the correct information. Criticism is hardly 
ever easy to accept by anyone; the bearer of such tidings 
always runs the risk of incurring the disfavor of the of­
ficial tl> whom he or she reports. Since my supervisor, 
Dr. H. Dean Propst, had already been selected to become 
Chancellor, I was particularly sensitive to this respon­
sibility of presenting the right information correctly. 

A few days after having submitted my report, I reGeived 
a three-page response to it. To my satisfaction (and con­
siderable relief), that response was quite favorable. 
Frankly, I am still somewhat uncertain as to which com­
ponent of his letter was more satisfying--his very positive 
reaction to my analysis and recommendations, or his very 
complimentary observations regarding my writing style. 

One thing, however, is very clear and certain: ad­
ministration involves extensive utilization of writing 
skills, for these skills are essential to the process of com­
munication and information exchange. 

Robert,,/. Yancey Is Acting Director of tbe Graduate 
Studies Program and Professor of Industrial Engineer­
Ing Tecbnology at Soatbern Technical Institute. He 
bolds tbe doctorate In Polley and Environment from 
Northwestern University'• Kellogg Scbool of 
Management. 

Writing across the curriculum is a teaching 
technique which offers the potential for new 
learning through the very act of writing itself. 
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The following material is an edited transcript of a talk given to 100 
students and faculty on Friday, November 8, 1985. Mr. Chapman's 
presentation was the fourth in a series of talks sponsore~ by the 
Writing Across the Curriculum Committee so_tha~ stud~nts_ might hear 
first-hand about the importance of communication skills in manage­
ment and administration. 

EFFECTIVE COMMUNICATION 
IN BUSINESS 

By Maurice Chapman 

It is a pleasure to be with you today and to talk about 
effective communication in business. It wasn't long ago 
that I myself was attending classes here at Southern 
Technical Institute. All of you and I are very much alike. 
We're all students. You attend classes here at Southern 
Tech everyday, and I attend classes in the business world 
every day. 

Our education will never end, especially the portion 
that deals with communicating with other people. How 
communication skills have affected my professional 
career is what I wish to share with you today. Some of 
the key components of my talk will be written business 
communication skills and verbal communication skills. 

Written Communication Skills 

First of all, we are very fortunate to have the opportuni­
ty offered here at Southern Tech to learn the basics of 
public speaking and technical writing. Without the 
basics, any success you achieve will take much longer, 
if it comes at all. The importance of remembering the 
basics reminds me of my friend Charlie who had pur­
chased a parrot that was guaranteed to. talk. Charlie work­
ed with this bird for a week and it hadn't said a word. 
He went back to the pet store and the store owner told 
him the bird needed a mirror in the cage and sold him 
a mirror. Charlie worked another week with the bird and 
still not a word. This time the store owner sold Charlie 
a swing, saying the bird probably wasn't happy and need­
ed something to play on. After the third week and still 
not a peep, the store owner sold Charlie a ladder, saying 
that maybe the bird wasn't getting enough exercise. That 
was the last the store owner saw of Charlie until one day 
they met on the street and he asked Charlie, "How's your 
bird?" Charlie replied, "The parrot died." "What happen­
ed? That was a healthy bird; did it ever talk?" "Yes, it talk­
ed just before it died. I found it lying on the bottom of 
the cage one morning with its feet sticking up in the air 
and its feathers all ruffled, and it said to me, 'Didn't that 
pet store have any bird seed?' " 

With the basics comes the practice--and practice and 
practice--before any significant level of competence is 
achieved. I was fortunate in my career and during my 
years at Southern Technical Institute to have had a super­
visory job with a local engineering consulting firm, at 



which I was required to write many business letters. 
When I first started in this particular job, my letters had 
to be reviewed and approved by my department head 
before they were released. Many I would write and 
rewrite, trying to organize my thoughts into a logical pat­
tern. As time went on, with the help of my boss, the let­
ters became easier to prepare and required less time to 
organize. I had gained confidence in my writing ability. 

I found, and you will find, that business communica­
tions are quite different from essays. While essays are 
written to a fairly broad audience and intended to enter­
tain and perhaps instruct, business communications are 
aimed at particular individuals or groups and have a par­
ticular practical purpose--that is to inform, analyze, 
and/ or persuade. 

Another thing you'll find different about business let­
ters or memo writing is the tone. Tone can be played with 
in the literary essay, but in business communications 
tone becomes a serious consideration. If someone has 
made us angry and we have to respond to them in writing, 
we certainly don't want our feelings to show up in the tone 
of the memo or letter to them. We have to maintain our 
professionalism, especially in written communications. 

To illustrate this point, shortly after I went to work for 
Kennestone Hospital, I received a belligerent memo from 
another department head criticizing me for not keeping 
her informed on the status of her construction project. 
She blamed me for the slow progress of a long-term pro­
ject. Since she made a carbon copy of the letter for my 
boss, I felt that I needed to protect myself by responding 
in writing. I would like to read you my reply and let you 
be the judge of the tone. 

In reference to your memo dated April 2, 1979, 
please accept my apologies. Project schedules are 
available to anyone interested enough to ask. As 
you are aware, I have answered every inquiry you 
have made to me concerning this project, this be­
ing the first. Please feel free to call me about any 
of your projects. If you ever have a question ... 

And in my defense I also carbon copied the letter and 
gave a copy to her boss. I'll never know just how far this 
memo set me back; but I do know it didn't help, and I 
kept it all these years to remind me of what not to put 
in writing. 

Another experience that is burned into my memory is 
the time I took on a memo-battle with who I thought at 
the time was the biggest jerk in the organization. I 
responded to one of his memos in writing, and knowing 
this person had a history of never cooperating with 
anyone, I ended my memo by saying, "Your usual fine 
cooperittion is appreciated." Needless to say, we both 
ended up in the woodshed over that battle. It was-an em• 
barrassing situation that I had to live with, and it took 
years to rebuild that relationship, due to the sarcastic 
tone of a written memo. 

These are some of the not-so-nice experiences I learn­
ed from; they were few and far between, but they were 
important lessons on how business communications are 
different from essays. 

After I had been at Kennestone Hospital for several 
years, I designed and implemented a rather successful 
preventive maintenance program. My boss, Ed Bonn, who 
is currently the administrator for Windy Hill Hospital, had 
recognized my writing abilities and encouraged me to 
write a "How To Do It" type of technical paper for 
possible publication. 

It was easy enough to reconstruct and document all 
the steps I had taken, and after many weeks of writing 
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and editing and rewriting, I had the first technical paper 
of my professional career. It was pretty darn good, too, 
although none of the technical magazines I submitted 
it to thought so. After the third rejection letter, I put that 
paper on the shelf and started thinking about another 
one. Since I had been setting up a productivity monitor­
ing system for my department, I thought, "Here's my 
chance to be a real success, to have a paper published, 
to see my name in lights." 

I called Professor Larry Aft at Southern Tech, told him 
of my task, and asked him if he knew of any publications 
on productivity monitoring for hospital maintenance that 
I might use as a model. He could find none. Therefore, 
I had to start horn scratch, and like the preventive 
maintenance program, I decided to try another "How To 
Do It" technical paper. Professor Larry Aft asked to see 
my finished product. As a result, it appears as "Appen­
dix D" in his college textbook entitled Productivity 
Measurement and Improvement. Let me tell you: it's a 
real thrill to see your work in print. Thank you for that 
opportunity, Larryl 

Verbal Communication Skills 

The second area of business communication that I wish 
to talk to you about is one that still scares me to death: 
public speaking. We get very little classroom experience 
in public speaking, and it's a skill that is only learned 
and improved upon by doing. I still feel the tightness in 
my throat and chest every time I get in front of a group, 
but it's not as tight and it doesn't last as long. 

It was my good fortune, however, to have had the op­
portunity at Kennestone Hospital to make presentations 
in the form of "in-service" instruction classes, staff 
meeting presentations, and management discussion 
groups. You may not be so fortunate to have an employer 
that has the time and interest in helping you develop this 
skill. You may find yourself in a job situation in which 
the engineers who already have writing and speaking 
skills will get the promotion and keep moving up the lad­
der, even though you may know the technical aspects of 
the job better than they do. I used to use that rationale 
when I saw someone with less or equal ability moving 
ahead of me, "Oh, they're always hobnobbing with the 
boss." But I know now that at least those folks were com­
municating. They were showing that they could express 
themselves. 

I urge you to communicate with your professors when 
you have a problem. This, too, is good experience for your 
future in the business world. I have three stories I love 
to tell folks about Southern Tech that demonstrate the 
understanding and caring of the staff. The first is about 
the late Dr. Fung. I was taking my first calculus course 
and had failed the first test miserably. After the class 
period when the tests were returned, I went to Dr. Fung 
and asked what I should do. I felt as if I had tried my best 
and failed. I remember his advice very well. He said, "If 
you're satisfied you've done the very best you can, then 
maybe you should drop the course. If you think you can 
do better, then keep trying." His encouragement helped 
me to try a little harder, and I scored the highest grade 
on every other test that quarter, earning an "A" for that 
course. 

Another story is about Professor W. Boyd Hinton and 
a technical writing course, which also included several 
oral presentations. Our project paper was due the last 
night of class, and arriving late, I found out that he had 
collected the papers and dismissed the class. I knew he 
was planning to leave town the next day, so my only hope 



was to slip my paper under his office door with a note 
of explanation and the hope he would understand. I had 
no idea until the grades were posted that I had gotten 
the paper in on time. 

The third story is about a chemistry final in Dr. 
Nadella's class. I wanted an "'A" very badly and needed to 
ace the final to make it. The final included a question 
very similar to a question he had asked on a previous test, 
except he had reversed the order in which he wanted the 
items listed. I was the last one to turn in my test and 
stayed to find out my grade. When Dr. Nadella graded the 
exam, that question was marked wrong. I had failed to 
make my "'A." When I questioned why it was marked in• 
correct, he asked me to read it again. I said. •oh, my God, 
I didn't read the whole question and assumed it was the 
same as you asked before." He looked at it again, and be­
cause it was exactly correct, but in the reverse order that 
he had asked, he gave me credit for it and I had my "'A". 

Two years ago, I joined Toastmasters International in 
order to try to improve my leadership skills and my ability 
to communicate effectively. I'm still learning and work• 
ing toward that goal. Talking in front of a group of peo• 
pie was never my idea of a fun time, but now I enjoy it 
and look forward to each opportunity. I look upon public 
speaking as a strong exercise in creativity because it 
forces us to stretch our minds to the utmost in both 
preparing and delivering speeches. 

Let me encourage you, for your own future success, to 
seek out every opportunity to speak in front of people, 
whether it is here at Southern Technical Institute, at 
church, or within your professional organization. 

In summary, the ability to communicate effectively is 
not a gift; it is a wage earned by education, effort, and 
performance. The essence of communication is participa­
tion. The emphasis you put on developing these skills 
may very well affect just how successful you are after 
graduation. Some interesting facts that I read recently 
said that, on the average, one person in ten has what it 
takes to be a success. These are the self-motivated 
achievers--the people who lead the other 90% who would 
like to be successful but who lack the motivation to work 
for it. 

Your being here today tells me you want to be part of 
that 10%. Good luck to all of you! 

Maurice Chapman, a 1978 graduate of Southern 
Technical lnatitute ia laduatrial Engineering 
Technology, i• Director of Engiaeeriag aad Telecom• 
muaicatioaa Service• at Keaaeatoae Regional Health 
Care Syatem. 

WRITING ACROSS 
THE CURRICULUM: 

THE HIGH SCHOOL -
COLLEGE CONNECTION 

By Thomas E. Dasher 

Almost everyone on the post-secondary level has now 
heard of Writing Across the Curriculum. In Georgia, as 
part of its agreement with the Office of Civil Rights, the 
Board of Regents has helped the three Traditional Black 
Institutions to develop Writing Across the Curriculum 
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programs, and several institutions, such as Southern 
Tech, Augusta College, and Georgia Southern College, 
already have programs in place. In addition, the academic 
committee in each discipline has been asked to form an 
ad hoc committee on Writing Across the Curriculum to 
facilitate its development throughout the University 
System of Georgia in all disciplines. 

With all of this interest in Writing Across the Cur­
riculum in higher education in Georgia, there should be 
a concomitant interest in helping colleagues on the 
secondary level develop Writing Across the Curriculum 
programs. As all teachers know, we like to blame those 
at the preceding level for our students' weaknesses and 
inadequacies. The focus on the gap among disciplines 
on any campus has perhaps begun to help bridge that gap; 
however, we must work equally as hard to bridge the 
often even wider gap between high schools and colleges. 
Writing Across the Curriculum thus offers us a wonder­
ful opportunity to establish connections not only on our 
own campuses, but also between campuses and levels 
of instruction. Exploring such opportunities should be 
one of our highest priorities as we continue our attempt 
to create a true community of academicians committed 
to using writing to teach better the disciplines they love. 

One pioneering effort to bridge the gap between high 
schools and colleges through Writing Across the Cur­
riculum was the National Endowment for the Humanities 
(NEH) Institute on Writing, held at Beaver College near 
Philadelphia in the summers of 1981 and 1982 for five 
weeks each summer. Directed by Elaine Maimon, teams 
from fifteen different areas of the country studied the 
writing process, problem solving, the history of rhetoric, 
and Writing Across the Curriculum. These teams con­
sisted of a college English teacher, a high school teacher, 
and a non-English college humanities teacher. They were 
encouraged to develop projects which would continue the 
team's work beyond the summer institute. 

A team from Georgia Southern (Statesboro) did indeed 
make that effort, culminating in a large NEH grant to sup• 
port two summer institutes for high school teachers. The 
first, held in 1983, was for English teachers; the second, 
held in 1984, was for high school teachers from across 
the humanities curriculum. Thus, in southeast Georgia, 
there are already high school systems beginning to im­
plement Writing Across the Curriculum. 

Working with high school teachers, however, does not 
have to be dependent on outside funding for summer in• 
stitutes. Teachers in high schools in all areas are curious 
about this growing movement in education. Even with 
large classes, several preparations, and extracurricular 
duties, they, too, are committed to discovering ways to 
teach their disciplines better. Using writing in the high 
school classroom to teach history, mathematics, or draft­
ing can be as challenging and rewarding as it is in the 
college French or technology class. Curriculum directors 
are usually particularly enthusiastic about setting up 
Writing Across the Curriculum workshops for in-service 
days or sessions during the opening of school. Especial­
ly now, when state boards of education are placing in­
creased emphasis upon students' writing skills, high 
school colleagues need support and help. Writing Across 
the Curriculum can provide that help. 

Several points, however, should be kept in mind as we 
attempt to make the high school-college connection 
through Writing Across the Curriculum workshops: 

1. The administration must understand and be com­
mitted to Writing Across the Curriculum; curriculum 



directors and heads of departments are especially impor­
tant allies to make before we set up appointments with 
superintendents and principals. 

2. High school teachers have less time for study, 
paper grading, and planning. Long workshops after 
school are seldom popular; weekends, too, are only 
grudgingly surrendered. In-service days, therefore, are the 
best times for initial half-day sessions. Then follow-up 
sessions, lasting no more than an hour, held after school 
throughout the year, can be effective. 

3. High school teachers need practical suggestions. 
The theoretical bases for Writing Across the Curriculum 
are important to summarize, but writing-to-learn ac­
tivities, studying sample student drafts, and simulated 
writing and/ or editing workshops can be even more 
effective. 

4. Teachers have little time for committees. Unlike 
colleges, at which Writing Across the Curriculum should 
seldom be centered in the English Department, it is 
especially important that the English Department take 
the leadership role in high schools. English teachers must 
build those vital connections with colleagues in other 
disciplines, and their number and influence in most high 
schools still make them the natural and practical focus. 
They will also be better able to coordinate sessions 
limited to one area such as math and science, areas in 
which writing too often seems especially tangential to 
learning the discipline. 

Writing Across the Curriculum does indeed offer us 
challenges to work with colleagues on all levels as we 
hope to graduate students who are more than barely 
literate and who, moreover, see the writing process as 
a vital part of the larger learning process. If we ignore 
high school teachers, we perpetuate both the problems 
our students have and our own limitations as members 
of the academic community. Teachers on every level can 
benefit from our commitment to Writing Across the Cur­
riculum; to our profession, where writing should be vital 
in every discipline; and, most important, to our students' 
ability to communicate their knowledge clearly and 
effectively. 

Tboma• E. Da•ber i• A-oclate Prole..or of Engli•b and 
Head of tbe Department of Engli•b at Valdo.ta State 
College. Tbe author of Faulkner's Characters: An Index 
to the Published and Unpublished Fiction, be prevlou•ly 
taught at Georgia Southern College at wblcb be directed 
tbe 1963 GSC/NEH Ja.tltute for bigb •cbool Engli•b 
teacher•. 

WRITING ACROSS THE CURRICULUM 
AT SELECTED LIBERAL ARTS AND 

TECHNICAL COLLEGES 

By Susan Roberts Morrow 

The concept of Writing Across the Curriculum (INAC) evolved from 
James Britton in 1975. Basic to all theory of WAC are the principles 
and concepts from psychology, including those of Lev Vygotsky, 
James Bruner, and Jean Piaget. By applying psychological principles 
to composition instruction, James Britton provides the link between 
the field of psychology and English. An overview of this theoretical 
base for WAC has been presented in Writing Across the Curriculum 
Newsletter, (May 1984): 2-3. 
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A number of liberal arts and 
technical colleges have im­
plemented Writing Across the 
Curriculum programs in 
various forms. Some of these 
pioneer colleges include 
Beaver College, DePaul Univer­
sity, Georgia Southern College, 
Temple University, Michigan 
Technological University, Pur­
due, and Massachusetts In­
stitute of Technology. The 
WAC programs at these institu-
tions will now be examined. 

Liberal Arts Colleges 

Beaver College in Pennsylvania offers a Cross­
Disciplinary Writing Program in the freshman year. The 
courses are taught by English faculty but clustered 
around such content area courses as psychology, 
sociology, and economics. Thus, students in the 
freshman writing courses experience reading and writing 
in different content areas. The program is headed by Dr. 
Elaine Maimon, the Associate Dean for Curriculum 
Research, and Dr. Bracy, Chairman of the English Depart­
ment. The Writing Center provides graduate consultants 
for students who need additional help outside the 
classroom. The program is sponsored by a grant from the 
National Endowment for the Humanities. 

At DePaul University in Chicago, a Common Studies 
Program has been in effect since 1980. Professor Kristine 
Garrigan is the Common Studies Coordinator for the 
Writing Component. The history and English courses are 
sequential in nature. All freshmen are required to take 
an eight-hour World Civilizations course along with a 
four-hour composition course that deals with history 
material. Faculty members from both departments pro­
vide syllabi for their sections. English 112 is taken in a 
block with History 101, and English 113 is taken with 
History 102; thus, students read and write in a discipline 
and become proficient in a designated area. There are 
other blocks available; a student chooses the block ac­
cording to interest and major area of concentration. The 
program provides students with a foundation for DePaul's 
core curriculum: Liberal Studies. 

Georgia Southern College also has a very active WAC 
program. The key to its successful program seems to be 
the faculty-development workshops held every quarter to 
inform instructors of the theory behind WAC, what WAC 
is and is not, and how to Implement writing in all con­
tent areas. The college also has received a grant from 
NEH. Dr. Tom Dasher, who presented a paper, "Develop­
ing Writing Across the Curriculum," at the Writing Across 
the Curriculum Conference at Georgia Southern College 
in 1983, is the former head of the program. The Georgia 
Southern College program not only educates the college 
faculty about WAC, but also incorporates the WAC con­
cept in the teacher-training program in the school of 
education, and further provides local high schools with 
information about WAC by offering frequent workshops. 

Temple University has a Freshman Interdisciplinary 
Studies Program which involves team teaching. Judith 
Scheffler's "Composition with Content: An Inter­
disciplinary Approach," which appeared in College Com­
position and Communication 31 (1980): 51-56, sum­
marizes Temple University's program. Instructors from 
the content areas come into the English classrooms at 



least once a week and share the responsibility of teaching 
writing in a particular area. Students become acquainted 
with the various demands of writing in different 
disciplines. 

Technical Colleges 

Two engineering colleges, Michigan Technological 
University and Purdue University, both have extensive 
WAC programs. MTU's thrust is on faculty-development 
writing workshops between quarters for two to four days 
and on summer workshops for new faculty. Dr. Art Young 
currently heads this program. The workshops for all 
disciplines immerse the faculty in the process of writing. 
The faculty are required to write some of their own 
assignments and to keep a journal of the writing 
strategies they use for each task. Each instructor keeps 
both a personal journal and a content-area journal. 
Fulwiler states that journals are a safe place to fail and 
are a means of personal discovery. Through a content 
journal, concepts are explored and new ideas emerge. The 
instructors then take their new understanding of the com­
posing process (which perhaps they had previously taken 
for granted) back to the classroom . For a further over­
view of writing workshop ideas, Randall Feisinger's 
"Cross-Disciplinary Writing Workshops: Theory and Prac­
tice," [College English 42 (1980): 154-156] s ummarizes 
various workshop approaches. 

In Engineering Education 73:4 (January, 1983): 
311-313, Muriel Harris, Editor of Writing Lab Newslet­
ter at Purdue University, describes how the technical 
engineering faculty and the English faculty can work 
together to achieve a common goal: graduating an 
engineer who can write. At Purdue the engineering faculty 
members have identified certain weak areas In the 
students' writing in engineering classes. These areas In­
clude clarity, conciseness, content, grammar, style, 
mechanics, organization, format, and concern for au­
dience. If an engineering student finishes t he first two 
English courses with a D or below, he must take an 
engineering course taught through the English Writing 
Center. All the areas are in modules and tutors are 
available to work with these students. These students, 
by the way, cannot take technical writing until the 
designated modules are completed. The English depart­
me nt, t he Writing Center, and the engineering faculty 
work closely together to monitor the progress of the 
students and to Identify areas for future work. 

Perhaps the most established WAC program in the 
country began twenty-nine years ago. Massachusetts In­
stitute of Technology implemented a WAC program in 
1957. Charles Sides, in "Twenty-five Years of Writing 
Across the Curriculum at MIT," Liberal Studies Educator, 
51 (1982-1983): 9-14, describes the success of WAC at 
MIT. The Technical Writing Cooperative began In the 
Mechanical Engineering Department and In 1976 the 
School of Engineering made the co-op writing Instruc­
tion a requirement in all eight schools of engineering. 
With this mandate, a writing Instructor from the English 
faculty provided instruction as part of the technical 
courses, for lab reports, papers, and any other technical 
writing which might occur in any given discipline. 

The design of a co-op consists of a meeting with the 
sponsoring department, the writing instructor, and par­
t icipating faculty members. Goals and objectives of the 
courses are discussed, and ways In which the technical 
writing cooperative can be used in each class are de­
signed. Next, a lecture on writing is presented to students 
during their first introductory lab course. Second, three 
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other lectures In advanced lab courses are planned, and 
an evening session Is available for students. The students 
have the same writing Instructor throughout their course 
work, and help from the Writing Center Is available for 
necessary tutoring. Many other options also exist In this 
typical co-op design. 

Participation in the program is optional for students, 
but it is required that all departments in the School of 
Engineering make it available for students. 

The following table provides the percent of students 
in each technical department who experience a co-op 
while attending MIT. 

TABLE 1 

PERCENT OF CO-OP STUDENTS 
PER DEPARTMENT• 

Civil Engineering 
(Water Resources) 

Mechanical Engineering 

Materials Science Engineering 

Computer/ Electrical Engineering 

Chemical Engineering 

Ocean Engineering 

Aeronautic and Astronautic 
Engineering 

Nuclear Engineering 

74% 

88% 

84% 

87% 

100% 

94% 

91% 

89% 

'Source: Liberal Studies Educator 5 (1982-1983): 13. 

This program is individualized so that engineering 
students can meet their own needs in communication for 
each of their courses. It has been so successful for the 
past twenty-nine years that it is now being implemented 
in the School of Science by_ hiring another writ ing 
instructor. 

In summary, many unique features have led to t hese 
programs' effectiveness and longevity. Support from the 
institution's administration has been a key element for 
their success, as has been adequate institutional funding 
and outside grants. Other characteristics for successful 
programs at these colleges have included regular faculty­
development writing workshops, adequate faculty train­
ing, and close communication between English and 
technical faculties . Another common aspect of these pro­
grams has been the full use of a Writing Center to sup­
port WAC. 

With a combination of these key features, any college 
campus can develop an effective, ongoing program of 
Writing Across the Curriculum and thus can promote 
writing as a means of discovering meaning, developing 
critical thinking, and promoting learning. 

Su•an Robert• Morrow i• an A-i•tant Prol e••or of 
Eng/J•b at South ern Technical ln•tltute. Sbe I• tbe 
Writing Center Director and teach- lre•bman comp0$/• 
lion, and • be al•o • erve• on tbe Writing Aero•• tbe Cur­
ricul um Committee. Sbe ba• a Pb.D. in Communicative 
Art•. 



WAC GOALS AND METHODS: 
A PERSPECTIVE 

By Robert C. Wess 

I have been asked repeated• 
ly, by collegues on and off cam­
pus, to describe the expected 
outcomes of Southern Tech's 
Writing Across the Curriculum 
(WAC) program. This is a 
crucial task: all important to 
the direction, effort, and suc­
cess of a WAC program. 
Therefore , I would like to sug• 
gest several goals which 
Southern Tech's Writing Across 
the Curriculum Committee has 
agreed upon as our "List of Objectives for a Successful 
Writing Across the Curriculum Program" at Southern 
Tech: 

1. Awareness and sensitivity to the importance of 
writing and speaking skills for students' personal and pro­
fessional success. 

2. Use of writing and speaking skills as methods 
of teaching and learning in all disciplines and courses. 

3. Increased interdepartmental cooperation in prepar• 
ing and teaching classes and in sharing course materials. 

4. Confidence and competence in controlling 
language, whether written or spoken, on the part of all 
students, regardless of their major. 

5. Higher level of student thinking skills, gained 
through using writing as a tool for thinking in such 
diverse activities as anticipating, summarizing, imagin• 
Ing, questioning, rehearsing, problem-stating and 
problem-solving. 

This list is sequential and interactive. With awareness 
by faculty and students, the use of writing and speaking 
skills in all courses across campus would follow. An in• 
creased use of writing and speaking, in turn, would 
generate more cooperation among the various college 
departments. If practice enhances facility, both in 
thought processes and in writing, then this awareness, 
practice, and interdepartmental cooperation would 
plausibly result in higher student achievements in their 
language and thinking skills. 

As with any WAC program, Southern Tech's program 
has a number of needs that must be met to maintain its 
effectiveness. The following are the most pressing: 

1. Workshops for faculty. 
2. Orientation programs for new faculty. 
3. New sources of funding for existing programs, 

especially for faculty workshops and Newsletter 
development. 

4. On-campus seminars led by faculty who use 
writing successfully as a teaching and learning tool in 
their own classrooms across the curriculum. 

5. Development of a library file of Writing Across 
the Curriculum materials for each discipline. 

6 . Maintenance and evaluation of ongoing programs. 
These goals and needs, of course, are designed for 

Southern Tech. Some of you may disagree; others may 
want to expand on them and include needs of your own. 
I invite all readers to share your views on the goals or 
needs of a successful WAC program. As Editor of this 
Newsletter, I promise to publish as many viewpoints as 
possible. 
Robert We- bold111 bis doctorate la American Literature 
from tbe University of Notre Dame. Be111ide111111er11log a111 
WAC editor, be a/1110 teacbe111 cour111e111 la compo111/tioa and 
literature at Soutbera Tecba/cal Ja111tltute. 
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This essay was originally presented at the First Annual Conference 
on Classroom Communication at Georgia Southern College, 
Statesboro, Georgia, on May 4, 1984. 

INTRODUCING WRITING IN THE 
ENGINEERING CURRICULUM 

By Irving Kosow 

Let me begin with a few 
prefatory remarks regarding my 
own educational background 
so that you can better under• 
stand why I shall take certain 
positions and hold certain 
views. I never regarded myself 
as a typical engineer. Prior to 
entering college, I had the 
usual four years of mathe• 
matics, the year of physics and 
the year of chemistry. But I also 
had four years of Latin and one 
year of Greek. To make matters worse, my undergraduate 
degree in engineering was at a School of Engineering In 
a College of Liberal Arts and Sciences. To obtain an 
engineering degree of 145 credits, I had to fulfill aJJ the 
requirements of the CoJJege of Liberal Arts and Sciences. 
This meant taking history with history majors, English 
with English majors, and math in competition with math 
majors. 

Enough of my personal experiences. Let's talk about 
Introducing writing Into the engineering curriculum. 
Believe me, it's not easy to convince engineering faculty 
to incorporate writing in their courses. Engineers are by 
training and preselection (self-selection if you will) essen• 
tially problem solvers. But despite their problem-solving 
orientation, paradoxically enough, incorporating writing 
into the coursework is one problem that has not been 
adequately solved on most engineering campuses in this 
country and abroad. Don't think, however, that engineer• 
Ing teachers are not aware of this. They are. Unfortunate• 
ly, writing Is not highest on their list of priorities. There 
are also other reasons as well and we should examine 
them. 

While undergraduate engineering, math, and physics 
students are required to write in their humanities 
courses, the requirement for written work disappears 
almost totally in major elective courses In math, physics, 
and engineering. The homework, the quizzes, the final 
examinations are almost exclusively devoted to the solu• 
tion of problems having high mathematical content. Con• 
sequently, when you talk to engineering teachers about 
introducing writing into the technical curriculum, these 
are but a few of the responses: 

'"There isn't any time for it In our crowded curriculum." 
"If they can't solve problems, how can writing help 
them?" 
"Now the engineering department is being asked to 
do the work of the English department in addition to 
math, physics and chemistry. Where will it end?" 
"Problem-type questions are more objective and easier 
to grade than essays." 
"Why must I re-orient my course content and teaching 
approach, not to mention quizzes, final exams, etc. , 
because English teachers at the elementary, second­
ary, and college level can't do their jobs properly?" 
If these comments sound hard-nosed, they are. 

Engineers are no-nonsense characters who "tell it like It 
is." They don't pull their punches. They are trained to be 
realists because they deal with reality on a day-to-day 
basis. 

So while there is little incentive to introduce writing 



into lecture/theory courses, there exists some impetus 
for improving writing skills In lab courses. Most of the 
articles In the Joumal of Engineering Education dealing 
with writing usually refer to a laboratory of a design­
course setting. In such courses, the usual writing formats 
are laboratory reports, engineering case studies and/ or 
the use of laboratory notebooks 0ournals). If English 
teachers are going to offer courses in technical writing, 
they should know these three formats Intimately. The re­
mainder of this presentation is devoted to these three 
formats. 

Laboratory Reports 
The usual format of a lab report includes a report cover, 

a table of contents, a tabulation of observed and 
calculated results, some typical sample calculations, 
graphical results, answers to specific questions, conclu­
sions and discussion. Only In the answers to specific 
questions, conclusions and discussion Is there oppor­
tunity and latitude for original writing in essay form. I 
say "original" writing with tongue-in-cheek. When the 
same experiments are used year after year in the same 
laboratories, most lab teachers begin to see the same 
"original writing" term after term. 

There is the apocryphal story of the engineering teacher 
who wrote on the cover of a student's report: 

When I first submitted this report ten years ago, it 
was completely original and I felt of such quality to 
deserve an A. But my professor only gave it a C. Now 
resubmitted without change after ten years, I'm giv­
ing you an A for astuteness in selecting a report that 
was really worth an A, but I'm also giving you an F for 
effort in fading to submit an original report of your 
own. So your overall grade is C. After all, why should 
you earn more than I with less work? 

Engineering Design Case Studies 
Almost all engineering students take a course in 

engineering design in their senior year. They are required 
to select or are given an engineering design problem. As 
a result of their work in the solving of this problem, they 
are often required to build their design and test the 
degree to which the design meets the original design 
specifications. Included with the design Is the engineer­
Ing case study, another form of technical report. 

In the case study, the author-student describes the 
various alternative designs to meet the design specifica­
tions and why these alternatives were rejected. This 
discussion Invariably includes the engineering com­
promises and so-called tradeoffs which had to be made 
in the final design. A detailed discussion of why a par­
ticular design approach was selected, how the design was 
developed, what problems were encountered along the 
way, and how the prototype was built and modified to 
its final form, are included and described. Also described 
is the evaluation and testing of the final design. Finally, 
the case study usually concludes with recommendations 
for improvement of the existing design, with an eye to 
economy and mass production of the product, as well as 
possible alternative designs which may be the subject of 
future case studies. 

It's not difficult to see that In contrast to laboratory 
reports, the engineering design case study involves more 
discussion and more writing of an essay nature. Usually 
the student prepares a rough draft for the design professor 
who suggests modifications in format, in approach, and 
In terminology. The final case study represents a written 
history from the beginning to the end of the project and 
contains diagrams, charts, drawings, an engineering 
analysis, possibly an economic analysis, and recommen­
dations regarding feasibility for production. The engineer­
ing design case study calls for a much higher level of 
writing skill than a laboratory report. It Is almost on a 
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level with the thesis in terms of writing demands and in­
tellectual qualities. 

The Laboratory Journal 
While not as formal as the technical report or the 

engineering case study, the laboratory journal Is an ex­
cellent writing vehicle In Its own right. Most laboratory 
journals are hard-cover, prebound notebooks, 8 1/2" x 11", 
containing about 150 sheets of blank cross-section 
paper. The cross-section paper enables the students to 
make rough graphical notes, diagrams, drawings and / or 
tabulations. If there are any psychologists reading this 
essay, I might also suggest that the lab journal is a pro­
jective technique device since the student also may in­
clude cartoons and doodles. Consequently, the journal 
is much like a personal diary in which the student is freely 
recording his reactions to his laboratory work, including 
any normal and/ or serendipitous observations and ideas 
that occur to him. 

The following advantages could be cited for the use of 
journals as an instructional device over the non-use of 
journals: 

1. Students get more writing practice in their chosen 
field without the more formal pressure of having to do 
a required essay. 

2. The journals provide the teacher with more com­
plete information as to techniques used In the lab, how 
the material learned In lectures is applied in the lab, to 
what extent the text is used by the student, etc. 

3. When formal laboratory reports are required, the 
students using journals for a record of their results tend 
to produce more coherent, more complete and better 
organized reports. 

4. The journals enable the lab instructor to gain a 
better Insight into how the student reacts to the lab ex­
perience and what progress he is making in comprehend­
ing the various experiments he is required to perform. 

5. Best of all, the journals provide a written and on­
going dialogue, as well as a more positive rapport be­
tween the teacher and the student. 

6. Finally, journals serve as additional evaluation tools 
for student grading as well as record-keeping devices for 
the Instructor. 

CONCLUSIONS 
Clearly, In the use of technical reports, case studies, 

and the laboratory journals, the role of the engineering 
teacher is completely different from that of the traditional 
English teacher. For example, only the engineering 
teacher of a particular discipline knows enough about his 
field to respond, guide, and make entries in the student's 
journal in a way that creates an intellectual dialogue be­
tween teacher and student. 

Via the use of journals, the engineering teacher's role 
changes from dispensing knowledge to passive students 
into an active give-and-take situation which stimulates 
student investigation and involvement. It Is a device that 
encourages student performance, growth, and eventual 
understanding of engineering principles. 

In effect, the journal entries by the student initiate the 
learning process. The teacher's comments not only sus­
tain it, but, by suggesting new areas of Investigation or 
possibilities previously untried, they advance the learn­
Ing process still further. Further, because journal writing 
is devoted to content, the student Is less concerned about 
grammar and rhetoric during the writing process. As a 
result, he or she writes more with less fear of being graded 
In writing. In short, the journal provides motivation to 
write, as well as the advantage of using writing as a learn­
ing device In an engineering discipline. 
Irving L. Ka.ow ls Professor of Electrical and Computer 
Engineering Technology at Southern Technical In· 
stltute. He Is the author of six books. 
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